
Speech by S for IT at luncheon in
London (English only)

     Following is the speech by the Secretary for Innovation and Technology,
Mr Nicholas W Yang, at a luncheon with key players in the innovation and
technology (I&T) sector in London co-organised by the Hong Kong Economic and
Trade Office, London and the Invest Hong Kong (InvestHK) today (June 26,
London time):
 
Lord Wei (The Lord Wei of Shoreditch, Mr Nathanael Wei), distinguished
guests, ladies and gentlemen,
 
     It gives me great pleasure to join the luncheon today organised by the
Hong Kong Economic and Trade Office and the InvestHK. This is also my first
official visit to the United Kingdom as Secretary for Innovation and
Technology of the Hong Kong SAR Government.

     Today, I would like to share with you the latest initiatives of the
HKSAR Government to drive innovation and technology development, leveraging
on Hong Kong's unique competitive advantages under the "one country, two
systems" arrangement.
 
    There are ample opportunities for further collaboration between Hong Kong
and the UK, which have long enjoyed excellent relations. During the Great
Festival of Innovation held in Hong Kong in March 2018, we issued a Joint
Statement on Closer Collaboration between the UK and Hong Kong on Trade and
Economic Matters. This statement highlighted innovation and R&D as priority
areas for further collaboration. We also agreed on the key areas to focus on,
including smart cities, healthcare technologies, artificial intelligence and
robotics, and FinTech.
 
     Hong Kong is economically and culturally China's most internationalised
city, and has always been the premier gateway to the Mainland of China. Hong
Kong has unique competitive edges, such as the close proximity to the fast-
growing market of the Mainland of China, a competitive tax regime, the rule
of law, an open and free market and a can-do mindset in the business sector.

     Last month, the International Institute for Management Development's
(IMD) latest World Competitiveness Yearbook ranked Hong Kong the second most
competitive economy globally, out of the 63 economies assessed, just behind
the US. We are consistently ranked the world's freest economy and the third
most competitive global financial centre. You can read more about these
figures in the booklet we are distributing today.

     With these traditional strengths, we are determined to develop Hong Kong
into a knowledge-based economy and an innovation hub. Our aim is develop new
economic sectors to boost Hong Kong's competitiveness, improve our citizens'
quality of life and address social challenges through applied innovation and
technology. In slightly more than two and a half years, we have committed at
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least HK$78 billion (GBP 7.5 billion) to promote I&T development, including
an unprecedented HK$50 billion allocated in this year's Budget. I&T
development in Hong Kong today is exciting and energetic.

     Investment into Hong Kong's innovation and technology infrastructure by
the private sector has also been growing significantly in the past few years.
Three new submarine cables, providing direct links between Hong Kong and the
US, are in the pipeline and, when completed in about three years' time, they
will triple the capacity of our existing submarine cable systems. Investors,
including Facebook, Google, Telstra, and NEC, chose Hong Kong as a landing
point for their huge investments, strengthening our potential to become the
region's data hub.  Google Cloud Platform region, Amazon Web Services and
Huawei Cloud are all setting up their service region in Hong Kong.
 
     Venture fund investments in Hong Kong are burgeoning too: Alibaba
Entrepreneurs Fund offers HK$1 billion to entrepreneurs and young people to
grow their businesses; Sequoia Capital set up a Hong Kong X-Tech Startup
Platform to provide angel and early stage investment to start-ups. Leading
global R&D institutions are also setting up in Hong Kong. These include
Karolinska Institutet of Sweden, which opened its first overseas research
facility in the Hong Kong Science Park, and the Massachusetts Institute of
Technology (MIT), which established an Innovation Node in Hong Kong to
promote innovation practice and entrepreneurship for MIT and Hong Kong
students. Last week, the renowned Pasteur Institute of France also joined the
band wagon.
 
     Hong Kong's technology start-up scene is also blossoming. The number of
start-up companies in Hong Kong increased by 16 per cent (from 1 926 in 2016
to 2 229 in 2017). Private capital investment in start-ups is also
increasing. With the launch of the Innovation and Technology Venture Fund
this year, under which the Government co-invests with venture capital funds
on an investment ratio of about 1:2, we hope to provide an incentive for
venture capital investors to inject more smart money into our local start-
ups.
 
     Meanwhile, the 13th National Five-Year Plan has pledged support to
develop innovation and technology in Hong Kong. Leveraging our competitive
strengths across a broad spectrum of areas, we participate in the Mainland's
technology initiatives.
 
     President Xi Jinping's recent instruction to the State Council of China
affirms that Hong Kong has a solid science and technological foundation and a
large pool of technology talent and promises the Central Government's support
to Hong Kong to become an international innovation and technology hub.
 
     Following the instruction, the Ministry of Science and Technology of
China announced new policies to enable Hong Kong universities and research
institutions to tap into research resources in the Mainland and participate
in the nation's major technology missions. This is a major policy
breakthrough, as it allows Hong Kong researchers to access the science and
technology funding from national programmes of the Central Government and use



such funding in Hong Kong. We believe that the new policy will inject further
impetus into our research sector, and help leverage Hong Kong's advantages to
develop the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Bay Area into an international I&T
hub. 
 
     The Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Bay Area has a strong focus on I&T. The 11
cities in the Bay Area, including nine cities in Guangdong plus Hong Kong and
Macao SARs, offer not just a huge market for technology enterprises, but a
highly efficient manufacturing base for turning research outcomes into
prototypes and products. Last July, the Governments of the three places
signed a Framework Agreement to develop the Bay Area, and I&T is a key co-
operation area. We have since been working closely with relevant parties, and
look forward to the announcement of the Bay Area Development Plan shortly.
With Hong Kong's sophisticated infrastructure and strong research
capabilities, we are confident that the SAR will play an important and unique
role in building an international I&T hub in the Bay Area. The development of
the Bay Area is poised to present huge opportunities for individuals and
enterprises alike.
 
     A key infrastructure development related to the Bay Area is the new Hong
Kong-Shenzhen Innovation and Technology Park (the Park) in Lok Ma Chau Loop
at the boundary of Hong Kong and Shenzhen. This Park, spanning about four
times the size of the existing Hong Kong Science Park, will become Hong
Kong's largest-ever I&T platform for Hong Kong, Mainland and international
co-operation in scientific research, higher education, and creative and
culture industries, where top-notch talents can collaborate.
 
     Hong Kong is well-positioned to attract renowned researchers and foreign
companies to conduct R&D. We will form two research clusters in healthcare
technologies and artificial intelligence and robotics, with HK$10 billion
dedicated funding from the HKSAR Government. Our aim is to attract the best
of the best to Hong Kong, and win. We will provide financial support to non-
profit-making scientific research institutions to enable them to establish a
local presence in these two clusters. We hope that they will promote
collaboration among overseas and local universities and scientific research
institutions to do more midstream and downstream R&D projects, and boost our
local talent pool. Overseas institutions are most welcome to join these
clusters. I am glad to tell you that the HKU, the Institut Pasteur and the
HKSTP have signed a Memorandum of Understanding to establish an
interdisciplinary research centre for immunology, infection and personalised
medicine. It will be one of the first newly formed team within the HKSTP's
healthcare technologies research cluster (Health@Inno Cluster).
 
     These two areas echo Hong Kong's R&D strengths and capabilities. Hong
Kong's universities remain the prime spawning grounds of innovation in the
healthcare/biotechnology/medical fields. Hong Kong's two medical schools have
extensive experience and knowledge in conducting clinical trials, in full
compliance with international guidelines for drug registrations. Clinical
trials conducted in three Hong Kong hospitals can also be used to support
filing new drug applications to the China Food and Drug Administration
(CFDA), giving Hong Kong a distinct advantage in advancing new medicines for



the vast Chinese market. In terms of AI, Hong Kong universities, as a whole,
are ranked third globally in terms of citation impact of AI research. In
addition, a vibrant cluster of more than 100 biotechnology companies has
taken root in the Hong Kong Science Park. Some 300 companies focusing on
AI/robotics and data analytics are situated in the Hong Kong Science Park and
Cyberport.
 
     One reason behind these new initiatives is our commitment to double Hong
Kong's Gross Domestic Expenditure on Research and Development as a percentage
of GDP to 1.5 per cent by 2022. Apart from Government investment, private
sector investment and international collaboration are most important. For the
first time, to incentivise the private sector to invest more in R&D
activities in Hong Kong, a super tax deduction on R&D expenditure has been
submitted to our legislature. The scheme aims to provide tax deductions of up
to 300 per cent for the first HK$2 million of qualified R&D expenses, and 200
per cent for the remainder. There is no cap on the amount of the relevant tax
deduction.
 
     And to propel I&T development, we need to nurture local talents and
attract overseas talents. By the end of June, we will launch a pilot fast-
track Technology Talent Admission Scheme to enable technology
companies/institutes to attract overseas technology talent, in focused
technology areas, including biotechnology, artificial intelligence,
cybersecurity, robotics, etc. Based on the pilot scheme performance during
the first year, we will review the need to increase the scope of this scheme.
 
     In addition, we will launch a $500 million Technology Talent Scheme,
including Postdoctoral Hub to provide funding support for enterprises to
recruit postdoctoral talent for scientific research and product development.
We will also subsidise enterprises to train their staff on high-end
technologies.
 
     As I mentioned earlier, Hong Kong is already a world leader in ICT
infrastructure. We are also committed to staying ahead and developing Hong
Kong into a world-class smart city to improve city management and the quality
of our residents' lives. Last year, we published Hong Kong's first Smart City
Blueprint, setting out our vision and over 70 initiatives, covering six major
areas, namely Smart Mobility, Smart Economy, Smart Environment, Smart People,
Smart Living and Smart Government.
 
     Hong Kong, where East meets West, remains the international business and
cultural centre and international financial centre of Asia. As global
economic gravity shifts to Asia, we believe Hong Kong is "The Place to be"
for the next wave of innovation and technology development. I have given a
comprehensive update on Hong Kong's I&T developments. I welcome and invite
British researchers, entrepreneurs and investors to come and tap the
tremendous opportunities here.
 
     Thank you very much.



SDEV speaks to the media

     Following is the transcript of remarks by the Secretary for Development,
Mr Michael Wong, at a media session at the Legislative Council today (June
26):
 
Reporter: ……considerations for regulatory action and whether there is any
chance for the public to find out or to hear a little bit about the content
of the report?
 
Secretary for Development: We received Leighton Asia’s (Leighton Contractors
(Asia) Limited) report earlier this afternoon. The report will be examined by
experts in the Development Bureau. Going forward, we will follow strictly the
procedures prescribed in the management handbook for contractors of public
works. If we require further information, we will contact the relevant
contractor. If we believe that the information we have is enough so that we
can come up with a proposed action, according to the handbook, we will inform
the relevant contractor of our proposed regulatory action and give them
reasonable opportunity to respond. That is the principle of natural justice.
So, that is the procedure we will follow. And we will do it fairly and
basically will not favour or prejudice any individual contractor.
 
(Please also refer to the Chinese portion of the transcript.)
 

HA appeals not take digestive drug
Enzyplex

The following is issued on behalf of the Hospital Authority:

     Following the announcement by the Department of Health (DH) to endorse
the supplier of a digestive drug "Enzyplex" to recall the drug due to quality
issue, the Hospital Authority (HA) spokesperson today (June 26) appealed to
the patients of public hospitals not to take the drugs prescribed to them
earlier.

     The Authority has earlier ceased to dispense "Enzyplex" in all public
hospitals on June 22 due to the suspected monascus contamination. According
to the record, there are currently around 4 000 patients in public hospitals
being prescribed with the drug. HA will start calling the patients to remind
them not to take the drug concerned as a precautionary measure. Patients
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should seek medical advice for their signs of digestive disorder or approach
healthcare staff for any related queries.

DH endorses recall of Enzyplex tablets
(with photo)

     The Department of Health (DH) today (June 26) endorsed a licensed drug
wholesaler, Unam Corporation Ltd (Unam), to recall all batches of Enzyplex
tablet (Hong Kong registration number: HK-06544) from the market due to a
quality issue.

     During the DH's investigation into a case of suspected mould
contamination of the above product, samples of the product were collected
from Unam, Hospital Authority (HA) as well as DH clinics for analysis to
ascertain whether the product exceeds the pharmacopoeial standards on mould
and yeast content.

     Analysis on mould content of the samples, which usually require seven
days, is still in progress. On the other hand, while the testing results
revealed that the bacterial contents of the samples comply with
pharmacopoeial requirements, the level exceeded the in-house specifications
set by the Indonesia manufacturer of the product. Due to the quality issue,
Unam recalls all batches of Enzyplex tablet from the market. The DH has also
instructed Unam to ask the manufacturer in Indonesia to conduct an
investigation and submit an investigation report as soon as possible.

     Unam has set up a hotline (3665 2000) to answer public enquiries. So
far, the DH has not received any adverse drug reaction reports in connection
with the product.

     Enzyplex tablet, containing vitamins and digestive enzymes, is an over-
the-counter medicine for digestive disorders. According to Unam, about 128
000 bottles of 100 tablets and 46 000 bottles of 30 tablets of the product
have been supplied to the HA, DH clinics, private hospitals, local private
doctors, pharmacies and medicine stores, and also re-exported to Macao. The
DH will closely monitor the recall.

     People who have purchased the product should stop taking it. They should
also seek advice from healthcare professionals if in doubt or feeling unwell
after consumption.
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CHP investigates outbreak of red-eye
syndrome at residential care home for
persons with disabilities

     The Centre for Health Protection (CHP) of the Department of Health (DH)
is today (June 26) investigating an outbreak of acute infectious
conjunctivitis (ACJ), commonly known as "red-eye syndrome", at a residential
care home for persons with disabilities (RCHD) in Tung Chung and hence
appealed to members of the public to maintain good personal and environmental
hygiene against ACJ.

     The outbreak involves 18 residents and two staff (16 men and four women)
aged 29 to 57, who have presented with eye redness since June 5. All patients
sought medical attention and one required hospitalisation. All of them are in
stable condition.

     The conjunctival swab of one resident tested positive for adenovirus
upon laboratory testing.

     Officers of the CHP have conducted a site visit to the RCHD and provided
health advice to the staff. The institution has been placed under medical
surveillance. Investigations are ongoing.

     "ACJ is a contagious condition mostly caused by bacteria and viruses.
The symptoms are irritation, tearing, pain and redness of the eyes. In most
cases, full recovery can be expected within one to two weeks with proper
treatment," a spokesman for the CHP explained.

     Transmission usually occurs through direct contact with discharges from
the eyes or upper respiratory tracts of infected people, or indirectly
through contaminated fingers, clothing and other articles.
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     To prevent ACJ, the spokesman advised members of the public to take heed
of the following measures:

* Do not share personal items such as towels and toilet articles;
* Do not share eye droppers, eye medicines, eye makeup, contact lenses and
other items that may come into contact with eyes;
* Minimise hand-to-eye contact; and
* Wash hands frequently and before and after contact with eyes.

     When suffering from ACJ symptoms, people should:

* Seek early medical attention;
* Refrain from going to child care centres, schools or workplaces until
recovery;
* Avoid going to swimming pools;
* Avoid touching or rubbing the infected eyes;
* Wash hands often with soap and water;
* Wash personal items such as bed linen, pillowcases and towels in hot water
and detergent;
* Properly dispose of items soiled with eye or respiratory secretions;
* Avoid wearing eye makeup or contact lenses; and
* Avoid sharing common articles such as towels and glasses.

     The public may call the DH's Health Education Hotline (2833 0111) or
visit the CHP's website (www.chp.gov.hk/en/content/9/24/6529.html) for more
relevant information on ACJ.
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